Derby Board of Education

Minutes – September 21, 2006

(Taped Meeting)

Meeting called to Order (No time given).

Pledge of Allegiance.

Roll Call;
Renee Luneau, Martin Hubbard, Kim Kreiger, Beth Colette, Leo DiSorbo, 



Sheila Parizo, and Brad Tobin (Arrived Late).

Absent:
Kathi Ducharme

Additions, Deletions or Corrections to the Agenda as presented.  None.
Approval of the Minutes August 24, 2006.

Corrections to above Minutes,
Page #4 paragraph #2 Principals not principles.

Page #4 paragraph #6 Principals not principles.  Page #5 paragraphs  # 5,7 & 8 Weekly not Wheatly.  Page #6 paragraphs # 5 CAPT not CAP.  scores not Scores.  Corrections made by Dr. Robinson.

Motion to accept the Minutes of August 24, 2006 with the changes as stated.  Motion by 

Kim Kreiger.  Second by Leo Disorbo.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.  Sheila Parizo abstained.
Motion to change the order and move the Virtual Classroom Tour before Public Portion.
Loud discussion as to why the order of items on the Agenda is being changed from a member of the audience.  Dr. Robinson stated that the motion to change the order and move the Virtual Classroom Tour before Public Portion was to allow the students to leave sooner to do their homework.  Unidentified man from the audience accepted Dr. Robinson’s explanation.  No further comments.

Motion to move the Virtual Classroom Tour ahead of Public Portion.  Motion by Kim Kreiger.  Second by Sheila Parizo.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

All are invited to participate.

Motion to reopen Board of Education meeting at 7:29 PM.  Motion by Kim Kreiger.  Second by Leo DiSorbo.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

The meeting resumes with Public Portion.  Chrm. Hubbard reminds the audience that there is a three (3) minute time limit per person.

Kathleen Mascoto – 34 Lewis Street, Derby.  Thanked this Board for all their work and efforts on behalf of the children in the Derby School System.  

Mrs. Mascoto was here tonight to again address her concerns regarding the lack of Aides in the lower grades especially Kindergarten.  She stated that she was informed by Principal Gallo that if the circumstance arises and extra help is needed in the Kindergarten classroom there are Aides in the other classrooms that are available to fill in.  He went on to further state that there has not been a problem that his team of Aides and staff have not been able to address.
She has suggested on behalf of both elementary schools that four (4) full-time aides be hired to help with the structure and foundation being set in place by the Kindergarten teaching staff.

Jill and Frank Garofalo – Roosevelt Dr., Derby.  Mrs. Garofalo spoke on behalf of her husband and family.  On March 24, 2004 their son was killed tragically in an ATV accident.  The effect of Tim’s death on family, community and the Derby school family was overwhelming.  With the support of acting Sup. Charles DiCenso, DHS Principal Craig Drezek and members of the Derby High School student body they were asked if a tree could be planted and a monument in Tim’s memory be placed at the school. 
Students that attended school with Tim wrote a poem.  That poem along with a picture image of Tim where hung in the hallway at DHS.  There is also a picnic table at the football field dedicated to Tim which Mrs. Garofalo stated that on many a night her family and friends have found solace.
From the time the Memorial monument was discussed there was concern of its placement on the center island in the front entrance to Derby High School.  Concern with student safety along with maintenance and winter snow plowing around the island.  There was a meeting shortly thereafter with the former Administration and the Garofalo Family along with members from the public and private sector present.  The group toured the outside of the school grounds and it was determined that the Garofalo’s concerns regarding the placement at the center island in the front entrance to Derby High School were valid and would be given consideration.

Shortly thereafter a sub-committee of the Board of Education put guidelines into effect for the placement of memorials around school property.

Mrs. Garofalo stated that after approaching the Board of Education several times this year since the placement or the marker she has left the meetings emotionally drained.  She stated that she was previously advised by Bd. Chrm. Martin Hubbard that the discussion of the placement of the marker would be in the hands of the school Administrator who at the time was Craig Drezek.  It was decided according to Mrs. Garofalo that to the right of the entrance to the main building would a suitable location.  This was also put into writing with Milford Monument after first determining that the initial location was to close to the flagpole.  This brings us to its current location which took place on 3/30/06.  Once in place Mrs. Garofalo was asked by the CT Post newspaper if she would mind taking a picture to show the final placement of the memorial to her son Tim.

To her surprise the picture appeared the next day with the caption “Memorial Put-up Without School Okay”.  She immediately called the newspaper and was told that was the information given to them by the Superintendent’s Office.  For the record Mrs. Garofalo
stated the memorial was placed during the day hours and not during the night as reported and was placed with permission by the previous administration.

If it is now determined that the memorial is still too close to the flagpole and a distraction to fellow students why weren’t she and her family notified prior to its placement.  Milford Monument has a long standing reputation and would not place a memorial if not permission had previously been given.  Since the placement of the Memorial she stated that she has talked several times with the current Principal Mr. Novia and several other people to relay her concerns.  She again stated for the record that she did not place the marker 

“without permission” and neither did Milford Monument.  For the record she offered a signed statement of the fact from Milford Monument.
Mrs. Garofalo further stated that Dr. Robinson’s statements were very hurtful without knowing the Garofalo Family nor Tim.  They (family) would not have placed the memorial intentionally to hurt or make it painful for students to pass everyday.

Mrs. Christine Robinson – 250 Hawthorne Ave., Derby.  Mrs. Robinson was here tonight to read a letter from her friend Ellen Lenart on behalf of the Garofalo Family because Mrs. Lenart was out of town and unable herself to attend.

The letter was in regards to the placement of the memorial for Tim Garofalo.  She confirmed that she was a part of the group that meet with the previous administration and the Garofalo Family and is in full agreement with the events as they happened that have been relayed by Mrs. Garofalo.
She went to further state that this monument was meant to comfort the family and Tim’s friends in their time of grief not to cause the problem here tonight and the accusations against the Garofalo Family.

Mrs. Robinson concluded that she would like to go on the record that she too supports the Garofalo Family and Mrs. Lenart's comments.

Frank Garofalo III – Roosevelt Dr., Derby.  Frank started by commending his mother for her strength and having the courage to come here tonight before this Board.

He reiterated the statements made by his mother of previous meetings with Administrators.  The memorial was meant to comfort not bring all this unwanted attention.  Frank also stated that he took offense to Dr. Robinson’s statements that the memorial was a way to glorify death.  The stone is a memorial not a gravestone it does not have date of birth etc. as do gravestones.  And it certainly does not glamorize death.  He went on to further state the family does not at this point care if this Board chooses to relocate the stone they just want closure.  Frank also made a suggestion to the Board for a relocation of the memorial for their consideration that being the area going to the Tech Ed Department in the grassy plaza away from the road and as to not cause a distraction.
Linda Gentile – Ansonia.  Mrs. Gentile was here tonight to show and offer her support to the Garofalo Family.  She went on to say that she was a part of the group that had met with the previous Administration and was present when it was determined where the memorial would be placed.  She was certain that when she left the meeting that night that all were in agreement and it was decided that the memorial would be placed in its current location.
Mrs. Gentile further stated that as a Mother and Grandmother it disturbed her that anyone would refer to the Memorial as a way to “glamorize death”.  Especially in the event of the death of a child.  She concluded that if and when it is decided to move the Memorial once again that consideration and respect be given to the family.
Maureen Carroll– 7 Laurel Ave., Derby.  Mrs. Carroll stated that the last time she spoke before the Board of Education it was to show her displeasure with the previous Superintendent so it is ironic that here she is once again due to her anger towards the Superintendent.  She stated that the comments made by Dr. Robinson that the memorial was a way of “glamorizing death” was totally uncalled for.

Mrs. Carroll stated on several occasions since all the controversy regarding the placement of the memorial for Tim Garofalo she has taken it upon herself to drive to DHS both at the arrival times of students and dismissal times to observe for herself.  At no time did she even find students “glamorizing death”.  Instead she found students going about their routines and was more bothered by all the smoking that was taking place.
Stacey Carroll – New York City.  Stacey Carroll stated that she had originally been a student in the Derby school system but, dissatisfied chose to go to Shelton.  She also made note that Dr. Robinson did not have the courtesy to even face Mrs. Garofalo when she read her statement.

James Robinson – 250 Hawthorne Ave., Derby.  Voiced his support for the Garofalo Family and the memorial in Tim’s memory.  Mr. Robinson made note of the lack of respect shown from Dr. Robinson.

Parent of a Kindergarten Student (Inaudible from taping distance).   Was here as a parent of a Kindergarten child and was until recently unaware of the lack of Aides in the classroom and was concerned and wanted to know what this Board had planned to do.

Ms. Sheila Scheef – 78 Eighth St., Derby.  Question the classroom breakdown in the Honors Geometry and English classes for freshmen.  The Geometry class had a 26/8 classroom structure and the English class had a 25/3 structure.  

Chrm. Hubbard stated that the Board was not prepared to answer her concerns at this point but would have the item sent to the Administration Sub-Committee of the BOE and will be sure that she is informed as to where and when that will take place so that her concerns would be addressed.

Rick Dunne – 241 Silver Hill Rd., Derby.  Mr. Dunne is the father of a 5th grade student at Irving School.  He was here tonight to address the curriculum and questioned the teaching tactics being used so as to increase test scores and thereby not challenging the students to their fullest potential.  The curriculum was medium to average with the intention to raise overall test scores throughout the school district instead of individual results for students with a higher learning potential.  Mr. Dunne continued to question the Board and was asked to bring his concerns and questions to the Administration Sub-Committee.
Leo Mascoto – 34 Lewis St., Derby.  Would like to follow up on the concerns of the lack of Aides for the Kindergarten students and the need for full-time Aides.
Public Portion Closed.

Communications:
A thank-you note from Bradley School Principal, Linda Coppola to Home Depot thanking them and the Glidden Paint Company for providing the paint and the Community Service project for the Reading Room was read for the record and will be on file with the minutes from this meeting.

Administration Sub-Committee Report:

Mr. DiSorbo stated that the Admin.  Sub-committee is prepared to present to the full Board tonight the name for Head Basketball coach.

It was also stated that thanks to Mr. Novia and the Guidance Department who came to work on their own time and on Saturday all class scheduling issues have been resolved.

A full report will be placed on fill with the minutes from this meeting.

Business Sub-Committee Report:

Report placed on file from Lou Rogowski with the minutes from this meeting.  Mr. Rogowski stated that the report included currently in progress and those items currently scheduled.
There was also discussion regarding dismissal time between Irving School and St. Mary’s.

Both schools are dismissing at the same time and this is causing traffic tie ups for up to 10 minutes.  

Community Relations Sub-Committee Report:

Beth Colette reiterated the same concerns that were brought up regarding traffic and the dismissal time of both Irving and St. Mary’s Schools.  She went on to state that letters would be sent home to parents/guardians regarding pick-up of students at dismissal and that Sgt. Margiano of the DPD would be on hand to observe and offer assistance to the crossing guards and guide parents/guardians through the changes.

The item regarding cell phones will be placed on the next Agenda due to a misfiling date of the last meeting.

It was also noted that there was an error on the school calendar for the 2006-2007 school year.  There was a miscommunication between the Superintendents office and the printer.  They have since been corrected and will be brought to the Board for a full vote this evening.
Ms. Parizo asked that in the sub-committee reports that there be clarification as to who will be responsible for what when a vote is taken.  The minutes are vague.

Finance Department Report:
Ron Melnik stated that the district has adopted the “Healthy Nutrition Policy”.

There is also a request for the transfer of $900.00 this is to cover the unexpected increase of students in the first two weeks prior to the start of school.  The school needed to buy 12 more desks and more textbooks, ASAP.

A full report along with a Financial Summary will be included with the minutes from this meeting.  Mr. Melnik stated that they have currently spent 100% of the budget.

It was reported also that September transfers for retirements and State Grants with a meeting with the Tax Board are also in place.

Contract negations are still continuing.

Renee Luneau asked what was the “alternative list” that was addressed here tonight?  It was explained that it offers teachers, parents and PTA/PTO alternatives that are approved under the “Healthy Nutrition Policy” adopted by the school district.  She further asked if that list was available to review and was informed that he (Mr. Melnik) would forward her and other members a copy.
Motion to transfer $900.00 to cover the costs of 12 additional desks and textbooks for the increase in the Middle School enrollment.  Motion by Leo DiSorbo.  Second by Kim Kreiger.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

Superintendent’s Update:
Dr. Robinson stated that the fire panel was replaced in time for the opening day of school and that opening day went smoothly.

The Board Members were presented with self-evaluation forms and were asked to complete them and return them to the Superintendent’s office.

The breakdown of student enrollment was reported as follows:

· 416 Irving School 

· 359 Bradley School

· 278 Derby Middle School

· 442 Derby High School

· 15   School Readiness

· 47   Magnet School

· 4     Project Choice

· 63   Platt Tech

· 15   Out placed/Special Ed

All total over 1600 students.  Final figures will be determined by the next meeting.

The resignations of the following teachers have been received: (1) Brandt Schneider – Music Teacher DHS, (2) Ron Luneau – Social Studies – DHS, (3) Marisa Fragomeli – Special Ed/Para-professional – DHS, (4) Scott Marcucio – Special Ed./Para-professional – DHS, and (5) Amanda Malota – Special Ed – Irving School.
Motion to accept the resignations of the above mentioned teachers.  Motion by Kim Kreiger.  Second by Brad Tobin.  Question on the Motion by Beth Colette, if there are exit interviews with staff?  Dr. Robinson stated that in most cases they (Administration) are not given the opportunity.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.
After the vote Kim asked if replacements have been made?  Dr. Robinson stated that the music teacher from the lower grades, Maureen McGovern, has applied for Mr. Schneider’s position leaving a vacancy at lower level.  Kimberly Stoll replaced Maureen McGovern
Appointments:

Mr. Novia recommended Sean Kiernan for the position of Head Coach Boys Basketball.

Assistant coaches to be determined at a later time once Mr. Novia, Mr. Kiernan and the Athletic Director have had the opportunity to review all applicants.

Motion to appoint Sean Kiernan as Head Coach Boys Basketball.  Motion by Leo DiSorbo.  Second by Sheila Parizo.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

It was decided that the Board at this time would not make recommendations for the following positions at this time; Assistant Basketball Coach, Assistant (pd) Freshman Coach, Volunteer Assistant Coaches, Head Middle School Coach (pd), Volunteer Assistant Middle School Coach.
Motion to accept the above mentioned positions to be determined at a later time.  Motion by Leo DiSorbo.  Second by Kim Kreiger.  All in favor.  Motion Passes.

Policy on Cell Phones:

Scheduled for a later date.  No discussion.

Old Business:

Due to as previously stated there were several errors with the school calendar for the

2006-2007 school year.  Somewhere between the Superintendent’s office and the printer it slipped through.  All adjustments have been made.

Motion to accept the school calendar as presented with the corrections.  Motion by Brad Tobin.  Second by Renee Luneau.  All in favor.  Motion Passes

· CMT/CAPT Scores.

Dr. Boice presented an analysis of test scores.  She also noted for the records that both test were given at the same time.  In the past one was given in the fall and one in the spring.

During Dr. Boice’s presentation again inter talking among Board members and loud out burst from audience members tape at time becomes very hard to distinguish what is the actual part of the meeting and what has become private or yelling from the audience.  Shouting from the audience becomes more unidentifiable. 
Dr. Boice’s presentation was not entered as an attachment to the minutes.
Dr. Robinson asked Principal Fran Gallo to address the hiring of additional Aides for the elementary schools.  Principal Gallo presented an outline prepared by the Kindergarten teachers at Irving School.  The timeframe presented shows that there usually an aide available at all times for help with the Kindergarten students and this does not include Special Needs Para-professionals that are 1 to 1 with students.  Yes it is agreed that the full-day Kindergarten class does need more help than the two ½ day sessions and in reviewing the timeline supplied by the teacher in charge she shows all the needs are being met.  There has been as least one intern available daily to help where needed along with the Aide.

Mr. Gallo further stated that interns are in place every AM at the start of each school day.  If there is a teacher out sick the intern is sent directly to fill the position.  When not required as a substitute they are dispersed to the classroom that is found to have the most need.

Dr. Robinson was asked what the costs are per Aide.  She stated that the salary costs was $16,000 to $18,000 with benefits the amount doubles per Aide.  She reminded the Board that the Aides do not provide initial instruction.  Once the teacher has laid the foundation and finds that a child needs further assistance the Aide is instructed to reinforce what the teacher had laid out as the foundation.

In continuing further Chrm. Hubbard recommended that the need for additional Aides is clearly an issue which will need further study.  At that he recommended that this be sent to the Administration Sub-Committee for further study and that Mrs. Coppola, Principal at Bradley School also be asked for her input.

Dr. Robinson reminded the Board members that they need to prioritize the needs of the entire school district when before making any decisions.

Mrs. Mascoto was asked to participate in the sub-committee meeting and Chrm. Hubbard will forward the date and time once in place to her.

At this point there are too many private conversations and public comments with no clarification for the record. 

Placement of Garofalo Memorial:
Mr. Tobin asked at the start of this item if the suggestion for placement outside of the Tech area was agreeable with the Garofalo Family?  Mrs. Garofalo confirmed that as long as it was away from the street and not a distraction it was agreeable.  Mr. Novia, Principal of DHS stated that this was agreeable.  It was further determined that Mr. Novia has full guidance over placement of the memorial.
Prior to the motion Chrm. Hubbard expressed the concerns of Board Members and thanked Frank Garofalo, III for bringing this area for placement of the Memorial as a amicable solution for all.

Motion to replace the Memorial marker outside of the Tech area.  Motion by Brad Tobin.

Second by Renee Luneau.  Discussion on the Motion.  It was asked that the Board be allowed to take a recess to enable them to look at the site up for vote.  Tape again becomes inaudible because of too many conversations going on at the same time. 

Motion to move the Memorial marker of Tim Garofalo to the outside of the Tech area.  Motion by Brad Tobin.  Second by Renee Luneau.  All in favor.  Motion Passes.
Scheduling of DMS/DHS:

Dr. Boice reported that in meeting with Middle/High School faculty they have been working on a plan of bell scheduling since last Spring.  It was determined that Middle School staff needed time to schedule TEAM meetings.

One of the plans put into place was the shortening of homeroom and that lunch periods not be scheduled between classes.

Mr. Novia worked during the summer break to update the scheduling process.  It was reported that the new program used for scheduling has improved the process and will only progress forward as time goes on.
The addition of Virtual Classrooms will offer classes that would otherwise not be available.
Sound School Participation:

It was discussed that the Board adopt a policy regarding restrictions and deadline for enrolling in this program along with the number of students and timeline for applying.  It was mentioned that two (2) members from the Board will have the opportunity to sit on the Board of the Sound School.

Chrm.  Hubbard recommended that this be sent to the Administration Sub-committee for further study.

Update from the School Building Committee:

Kim thanked all the Administrators, staff and Dr. Robinson for allowing the committee time at each of the Open Houses to speak with the parents.
At the last meeting Mr. McLiverty was unable to attend and give a breakdown of costs.

DeCarlo and Doll provided feasibility study.  They will once again to fine tune the study before making any presentation to this Board.

The Committee will be mailing a flyer to every household in Derby prior to the referendum.  In regards to the date of the referendum it has been changed to 1/17/07.

The Derby Registrar of Voters stated that by holding the referendum one day after a Legal Holiday, (Martin Luther King Day) would deny any potential voter to register.  This would happen due to the fact that City Hall would be closed.  Connecticut Statue states that the registrar office must be open in order for people to registrar the day before.

Motion to Adjourn at 10:10 PM.  Motion by Leo DiSorbo.  Second by Renee Luneau.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

Respectfully submitted,

Laura A. Wabno

Recording Secretary

October 1, 2006
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